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Minutes of the Caddington Parish Council Meeting

held at Caddington Sports and Social Club 9th March 2020

Present:  Parish Councillors M Russell (Chair), M Tomlin, R Catford, A Palmer, H Palmer, A Goodyear, B Fitzsimmons, Clerk M Whiting, Ward Cllr K Collins, PCSO E Weedon, 8 members of public
Public participation
Two residents from Caddington Woods raised concerns of speeding in the estate. They have tried to engage with Redrow as roads are still in their ownership. Redrow have not responded to their requests for signage. Roads won’t be adopted by CBC highways until 2021/22 and Case Trust do not have roads and verges under their powers. Parish Council do not have any powers over highways. Ward Cllr Collins will discuss with CBC highways feasibility of a TRO for 20mph in the estate and if possible to have process ready to proceed once roads are adopted. Residents advised worst offenders are 2 or 3 vehicles in particular at rush hour and will collect data to assist Speed Watch with their patrols. Residents have also signed up for Speed Watch training in April. PCSO Weedon suggested residents sign and present a petition to Redrow for signage and speed humps. It is hard for Police to carry our speed enforcement checks due to resources but happy to assist where he can and for residents to contact him direct with any concerns.
1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apology received and accepted from Parish Cllrs J Bean (unwell), S Smith (unwell). Apology received and not accepted from Cllr P Smith (away visiting family) 
2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
Cllr Russell Payments, Cllr Tomlin Grants.
3. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
It was RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting held on 10th February 2020 were a correct record and signed by the Chairman. 

4. PROGRESS UPDATE FROM LAST MEETING 
​Rushmore Park MUGA light repairs were delayed due to bad weather, however repairs are now complete and invoice listed under payments for authorisation.
Paul Burchmore, resident who has donated Remembrance Day memorial bench, is happy for the bench to be installed near the new village sign and will confirm once village sign in place.
CBC planning enforcement have been in contact with owners of Croft House, 10 The Green, regarding their boundary wall and found no breach of planning control.
Clerk contacted CBC parking enforcement. They have visited Manor Road 43 times between 13th November to 13th February and issued 9 Penalty notices during that period. They will continue to carry out enforcement as resources allow.

CBC Safer Communities will need to consult on a PSPO’s (Public Space Protection Orders) to enforce idle engines and there are no proposals for this at present. Juliet Wright, Bedfordshire Police Watch Scheme Coordinator, advised this would fall under the remit of the local community policing teams and Section 42 of the Road Traffic Act. It would however be low on list of priority and recommending logging Police website to flag to the local team to take a look at. 
5. CHAIRMAN’S ADDRESS

Chairman thanked members of public for attending and particularly this evening in terrible weather. Refreshments will be available at the April parish meeting. Clerk to look into feasibility of providing for regular council & committee meetings.
6. CENTRAL BEDFORDSHIRE COUNCIL 

Cllr Collins will discuss idling engines with Environmental Cllr Steve Dixon.

Will request CBC parking enforcement to conduct more patrols during weekends.

CBC highways officers Paul Salmon & Jill Cross are scheduling works for disabled bay and yellow lining. 
Received confirmation from planning enforcement there is no breach of planning control at 10 The Green.

Land rear of Brick Kiln Farm airport parking enforcement has been hard to progress due to land owner not on site. Enforcement have contact details and will continue to pursue.

Owners of Hillcrest Mobile Home Park have been found guilty and ordered to pay a fine for operating the site without a site licence. Will also be in court tomorrow regarding removal of a hedgerow.

There are ongoing issues at Greenvale site and 2 planning applications waiting to be determined.

Luton Borough Council has sought a judicial review on the M1 – A6 link road.

Cllr Fitzsimmons advised he requests drivers with idle engines to switch them off and also requested a car moved off the zig zag lines by shops as CCTV in operation. 

7. CADDINGTON WATCH & POLICE
Police: 12 offences (5 in Watling St) reported in February. PCSO Weedon went through report in detail

PCSO Weedon delivered panic alarms to Post Office and Heathfield Centre which have been handed out to residents attending groups. More are available if required. Police would support a PSPO to deal with idle engines.

Hope to introduce new PCSO Laura Tuck shortly and will carry out some engagement events in the village.

Cllr Fitzsimmons advised Speed Watch looking forward to better weather and longer days in order to carry out rush hour patrols in daylight. School Watch has started and Street Watch will be out on Tuesday and Thursday evenings.
8. GREAT BRITISH SPRING CLEAN

CBC are supporting the annual Keep Britain Tidy ‘Great British Spring Clean’ between 20th March and 13th April. 
Cllr Tomlin advised Street Watch will take out litter pickers on their patrols to assist with keeping the village litter free.
It was AGREED not to arrange a ‘Great British Spring Clean’ event this year due to there being no suitable weekend dates available for Councillors or local groups/organisations to organise within those dates.
9. ANNUAL PARISH MEETING

The April full council meeting and Annual Parish Meeting will be held on first Monday of the month, Monday 6th April 2020, as second Monday 13th is Easter Monday. Full parish council meeting will start at 7:30pm and Parish meeting at 8:15pm. Grant recipients will be invited to collect their cheques. Clerk to request Club to provide buffet refreshments for approx. 50 people at £3/head and 10 bottles of wine, total max. cost £300. Clerk to invite groups and police representatives.

10. VE DAY

The Chequers pub may organise VE day celebrations. Agreed to give permission to use the village green if required.
11. HIGHWAYS

Cllr M Tomlin reported the following:

Rumble Strips fitted both sides of Dunstable Road Bend but seem to be coming off road surface. Reported to highways

Mancroft Road/Alley Green resurfacing delaminating causing excessive chippings on surface of road- Reported to Highways- An assessor is going to examine this, also I have requested regular sweeping of this length of road.

Alley green Speed Bump pothole at edge- This has been repaired

Temporary bus stop appeared in Elm Avenue- This has been reported to Highways, they are unaware why this has been deployed, this will be removed.

Road flooding Mancroft Road/Alley Green- this has been reported to Highways and I have been in discussions with CBC drainage engineer and explained the gully ditches will require clearing.

Broken Pavement with tripping hazards on Elm Avenue caused by Virgin installation- Reported to Highways
Bollard to be installed on Elm Avenue corner verge.
12. DEFIBRILLATOR

Andy Clark, CBC highways lighting has requested a supply to be put into the feeder Pillar and hope connection works will take place Wednesday 1st to Friday 3rd April. It was AGREED to organise a meter with EDF Energy (same as Rushmore Park energy supplier) once connected and payment added to that contract.
13. PLANNING 

Planning committee minutes of 10th February had been circulated to all Councillors and approved by committee.
79 Manor Road resubmitted plans and roof pitch reduced.
14. NOTICE BOARD

Following issues with the Community notice board on the green, Phil Clark has started making a replacement board.
It was AGREED to request Phil to install new board inside wooden bus shelter to help prevent weather damage, add outside handles and finish with many coats of yacht varnish.
It was AGREED Cllr Tomlin to purchase code access key safe (approx. £10) and fix close to noticeboard board.
15. 2020/21 GRANTS

£3500 is allocated in the 2020/2021 budget under Section 137. It was RESOLVED to award the following:
	Group
	Purpose
	2020/21

	Caddington School PTA
	1 BBQ & tools
	 £    300.00 

	Collings Wells Hall
	replacement LED lighting
	 £    400.00 

	Keech Hospice
	Wellbeing centre costs
	 £    500.00 

	Caddington WI
	Hearing loop and advertising group
	 £    599.95 

	Caddington Scout Group
	Scout Group flags
	 £    450.00 

	Caddington Pre-School
	Classroom Cloakroom Tidy
	 £    349.39 

	Caddington Community Float
	Christmas float lights,snow machine,insurance
	 £    172.94 

	 
	 
	 £  2,772.28 


16. VILLAGER/ORGANISATION OF THE YEAR
Clerk has updated form and put on website. Cllr Fitzsimmons to share with local groups.
17. CORRESPONDENCE

Leisure Gardens Management Minutes Nov 2019 & Jan 2020. Allotment maintenance work completed 6th March.
BATPC Beds Bugle and spring/summer training programme – fwd email 25/2



18. AUTHORISATION OF PAYMENTS
It was RESOLVED by full council to authorise the following accounts for payment and two authorised signatories were instructed to sign the below cheques:
	Date
	Cheque
	Payable to:
	Payment Details
	 Total 

	01/03/2020
	DD
	EDF Energy
	Rushmore Park Electricity 
	 £      10.00 

	01/03/2020
	STO
	John Dudley
	Allotments management 
	 £      45.00 

	01/03/2020
	STO
	M Whiting
	Salary 
	 £  1,500.00 

	25/03/2020
	DD
	Castle Water
	Allotment  
	 £      58.53 

	25/03/2020
	DD
	O2
	PC & Warden phone 
	 £      53.60 

	25/03/2020
	STO
	Darren Hunter
	Parish Warden Salary 
	 £     625.39 

	09/03/2020
	106226
	M Whiting
	Balance salary & expenses 
	 £     173.52 

	09/03/2020
	106227
	Beds Pension Fund
	Pension
	 £     688.49 

	09/03/2020
	106228
	HMRC
	Tax NI
	 £     852.79 

	09/03/2020
	106229
	Village Garden Services
	Ground maint 
	 £     638.62 

	09/03/2020
	106230
	MRJ Electricians
	Rushmore Park MUGA lights replacement
	 £  1,932.00 

	09/03/2020
	106231
	M Whiting
	Reimburse elec meter keys, envelopes, pens
	 £      27.49 

	09/03/2020
	106232
	Community HeartBeat Trust
	Defib annual support
	 £     162.00 


Public participation
What is happening with bus shelter? Awaiting outcome from CBC Executive meeting on 7th April.
How access minutes on website? Clerk showed resident
Clerk to see if can provide hand sanitiser at meetings
Meeting Closed at 8:45pm
3
Signed by Presiding Chairman
--------------------------------------


6th April 2020

